
Thursday, March 1, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen people stuck in 
their cars in a ditch, stuck in a tree, or any number of 
situations where they could not free themselves alone.  You 
see an immediate need to go and help them.  Even when you 
see homeless, hungry, or freezing people, you reach out to 
feed them or shelter them.  This is a difficult world with 
people searching for money making schemes, so helping 
someone even involves a risk that their seeming trouble is 
not real.  It is even more of a risk to see someone bound 
with the bonds of sin in a spiritual way where they also 
need rescuing from hell.  Those living together in 
fornication need gentle counseling of their sinful 
lifestyle.  This may be even more difficult to approach if 
it is someone in your family or among some friends.  
Someone may have an addiction to drugs, alcohol, or 
gambling.  These people also need counseling and even 
rehabilitation to get off of their habits and back to being 
more useful to themselves and Me.  So there are many ways 
that you find people in distress, either physically or 
spiritually, and you need to be ready to reach out and help 
that person, even in your own inconvenience.  But those, 
who help someone out of charity, will receive a treasure in 
heaven for their act of love.”  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Roman soldiers who 
scourged Me and crucified Me had no mercy on their 
prisoners in shaming them, and exacting as much punishment 
as they could.  If you saw all of the marks on My body, you 
would know how cruel they were, and how they made sport of 
Me as a king with My crown of thorns.  Even today you are 
still seeing man’s cruelty in maiming and killing others in 
war and bombings.  I prayed for all of those who crucified 
Me when I said that they do not know what they are doing to 
the Son of Man.  Lent is a hard time when you try to put 
your body through some extra penances.  Know that all of 
your sufferings are only a part of what I had to suffer.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, a day is coming for all of you 
when you will be put to rest in a tomb.  Then all of your 
worries and pains will be no more on this earth, as you 
will rest in peace.  Many are concerned about their 
judgment before Me, but remember that I will judge with the 
mercy of God and not man’s judgment.  If you are faithful 
in loving Me and seek My forgiveness of your sins, you will 
have nothing to worry about.  Many still need to be 
purified in purgatory to be prepared to enter heaven.  
Remember My promise that all of My faithful will be 



resurrected with Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, during the tribulation some of 
My faithful will be martyred for not giving up their faith.  
This building in the vision is one where innocent victims 
will be brought in on trains, gassed to death with poison 
gas, and their bodies will be cremated.  The horrid 
crucifixion that I endured will be repeated again in this 
killing of My faithful.  Remember to go to My refuges as 
soon as possible so you can be protected from these 
ruthless killers.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen priests and 
bishops killed even today because demons are inspiring 
killers to get rid of My very Presence among you.  The 
priests consecrate My Hosts for Holy Communion, but Satan 
and his demons are trying to stop priests from distributing 
the sacraments of My grace.  Treasure your priests and 
protect them from all of the persecution that they suffer 
for Me.  You may even have to provide them a place to stay 
during the time that My Church will have to go 
underground.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother is your 
spiritual mother as well, and she will do everything in her 
power to watch over her children.  All of those people, who 
pray her rosary and wear her scapular, are very close to My 
Blessed Mother.  When you are in My hands, you will have 
nothing to fear because My angels will always protect you 
from all of the evil ones.  You are also in My Blessed 
Mother’s hands when  she presents you before Me for 
protection.  Trust in both of us as we love you too much to 
abandon you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you to deny 
yourself by taking up your cross and carry it to Calvary as 
you suffer this life with Me on the cross.  Whenever you 
are suffering in any way at work or in sickness, offer it 
up to Me as part of your daily consecration.  Pain can be 
used for redemptive purposes, even as I died for all of 
mankind’s sins.  This Lent make a few extra sacrifices for 
Me by visiting My Blessed Sacrament, or helping your 
neighbor in sickness or for food.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I do not force people to come 
to Confession, but I wait patiently as the father of the 
Prodigal Son.  This vision of someone coming to Confession 
after being away for many years, warms My Heart as heaven 
rejoices over even one repentant sinner.  You are all 
sinners and in need of My forgiveness of your sins. Those, 
who come to Confession frequently,  know how few there are 
that come to be forgiven.  You have the grace of the 



sacrament and you can have your venial sins forgiven as 
well as mortal sins.  It is best to come at least once a 
month and at least once during the Lenten and Easter Season 
as your Easter duty.  When you have your sins absolved by 
the priest, you are being forgiven by Me as the priest 
takes My place.  You do not have to wait to come to 
Confession until you have a mortal sin to confess, but you 
can come any time to receive My love, My peace, and My 
consolation of any guilt in your sins.  I love all of you 
and I want to see all of My children come to Confession and 
not just a few.” 
 
Friday, March 2, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the spirit of Lent I am 
always calling My children to soften your hearts with My 
love.  In this vision of melting snow and ice think of 
melting the hardness of your heart toward others.  At times 
you may be uncomfortable in dealing with  people who are 
either richer or poorer than you are.  You may also be 
uncomfortable with people who are either smarter or not as 
smart as you are.  Man tends to compare himself with others 
in terms of  social status, but it should not be something 
to discriminate against others.  When you love everyone as 
a Christian, you need to look beyond any artificial 
barriers because you are all of the same worth spiritually 
to Me.  Those, who have more gifts, more will be expected 
of them.  So you should love the rich man just as much as 
you love the poorest on the street.  The hardest to love 
are those that you consider your enemies or those who 
persecute you in any way.  Loving your enemies and praying 
for their souls will find a way to lessening their hardness 
of heart to you as well.  You are on this earth only for a 
short time, so you do not have time to hold grudges, but 
love one another no matter how much someone has offended 
you.  Remember when you love others, you are loving Me in 
them.” 
     Jesus said:  “My people, in early years and even some 
places today Christians are being persecuted and even 
martyred for their faith.  Because of this persecution, 
many fled to the safety of the catacombs.  Most of My 
faithful are not persecuted now, but in a short time the 
evil ones will come into power again.  Your faith is always 
being tested, but only a few are called to be martyrs for 
their faith.  My refuges will supply My faithful with a 
safe haven from the evil ones.  My angels will watch over 
you, but you must leave soon after the Warning so you will 
not have to endure the death camps run by the one world 



people.  Many are wondering when these major events will 
start up again, but you will be suffering your purgatory on 
earth when the tribulation begins.  Some want things to 
happen now, but they do not know how difficult it will be.  
Pray for the strength that you will need to get through the 
coming tribulation.” 
 
Saturday, March 3, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s gospel calls you to be 
perfect in love as My heavenly Father is perfect.  It is 
the devil who comes as an angel of light that wants you to 
hate your enemies.  I brought a wider and more perfect love 
in asking you to love your enemies.  If you love only your 
friends, even pagans do as much. To love everyone, even 
your enemies, it takes an extra mile of faith that is not 
easy for man to embrace.  The evil one, Satan, stirs up 
trouble constantly between ethnic and religious 
differences.  Through the one world people, Satan is 
constantly spreading even lies to cause wars.  It is places 
of dictators, lies of weapons, and lies of false terrorism 
that America was drawn into this war in Iraq that even Pope 
John Paul advised against.  Now the lies are about 
supporting the troops to keep this war going, where the 
best solution for your troops is to move them out of harm’s 
way altogether.  To continue the killing and spending of 
billions of dollars on an unpopular war is showing you how 
the evil ones are doing their best to destroy America.” 
 
Sunday, March 4, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the Bible 
represents all of the covenants that God has made both in 
the Old Testament and the New Testament.  In the Old 
Testament a promise or covenant was made that I would send 
a redeemer or Messiah to forgive your sins.  In today’s 
reading there was a covenant made with Abraham that his 
people would become as numerous as the stars, and the 
Promised Land was described as given by God.  There also 
was a covenant with Noah in the rainbow that God would 
never again destroy the earth with a massive flood.  In the 
New Testament I also made many promises to My people.  All 
of those, who are faithful to Me, will one day be 
resurrected with Me, body and soul.  Another is that the 
gates of hell will not prevail over My Church.  Again if 
you eat My Body and drink My Blood, you will have eternal 
life with Me.  I instituted My very Presence in My 
Eucharist and I promised that I would be present among you 
in My Blessed Sacrament to the end of time.  Just as many 



of the prophecies of the Old Testament were fulfilled in 
Me, all of the New Testament prophecies will come about as 
well.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, the church in the vision 
represents My Church and how it leads people to follow My 
laws.  The pews outside represent all the people that I 
call to conversion from their earthly ways.  There are some 
who do not come to church every Sunday, even though My 
Third Commandment calls on everyone to keep holy the Lord’s 
day.  This is not just a suggestion, but a requirement for 
My faithful to give Me honor and glory each week.  I give 
you life for twenty-four hours a day in every seven day 
week.  The least, that you could do, is give Me one hour 
each week.  For those, that knowingly miss Mass on Sunday, 
it is a sin against Me for not acknowledging Me as Lord of 
your life.  You need to confess this sin in Confession and 
make a firm amendment to return to Sunday Mass each week.  
If My faithful do not attend Mass regularly, how can you be 
a viable member of My faith community of believers?  If you 
truly love Me, you will obey My Commandments in attending 
Sunday Mass.” 
 
Monday, March 5, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of buildings 
falling down is from natural disasters as earthquakes and 
volcanoes instead of so-called terrorism.  You have yet to 
see massive disasters that will take down buildings in your 
cities.  You have made movies of such disasters, but soon 
they will become a reality as America will continue to be 
tested by these kind of events.  Up to now you have seen 
minor disasters and inconveniences since the major 
hurricanes, but soon you will see even worse disasters than 
Katrina.  America has not repented of its sins and sinful 
lifestyles, so I will take away the possessions that you 
have made gods before Me and your electricity will be 
seeing power outages.  Now, during Lent, this is your 
opportunity to reform your lives spiritually and put your 
focus more on Me than your earthly things.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, huge volcanic explosions can 
occur at any time, but they are usually preceded by some 
sizeable earthquakes to indicate the magma movement.  This 
vision shows you the aftermath of a volcanic explosion in 
the West that will cover a large area with dust, rock, and 
even lava flowing.  I have not given you any indication of 
the timing, but it will be relatively soon.  I have warned 
many people of the hazards of living near earthquake areas 
or near potential volcanoes.  This natural disaster will 



cause much damage to nearby cities, and it could cause some 
deaths close to the volcano itself.  Much of your country 
is not really prepared to handle such a large disaster, as 
you have already seen.  Pray that there are few deaths, and 
that your aid will flow quickly to help those who may be 
displaced from their homes.” 
 
Tuesday, March 6, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s first reading connects 
the snow with all of the snow that you are seeing in the 
vision.  (Isaiah 1:18) ‘Come now, let us set things right, 
says the Lord: though your sins be like scarlet, they may 
become white as snow; though they be crimson red, they may 
become white as wool.’  This scarlet color even relates to 
the blood sacrifice that I had to suffer so your sins could 
be forgiven.  I have given you the opportunity for 
forgiveness in My sacrament of Penance or Reconciliation.  
Each person has to recognize that they are a sinner which 
means that you need to know what sin is when you violate My 
Commandments.  It is the duty of My faithful to form a 
right or proper conscience so that you know the difference 
between right and wrong, and without any rationalization of 
your sins.  There is also a guilt associated with your sins 
that can be healed in Confession.  Lent is a time when you 
should not only be focused on prayer and penances, but also 
how to minimize your sins, especially habitual sins.  Once 
you recognize a certain sin that gets repeated, you should 
work on removing any temptation or occasion for this sin.  
By working and paying attention to your faults, then your 
Lent will be more successful for your spiritual life.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, some of you give up eating 
sweets for Lent, as this chocolate cake, and you fast from 
eating between meals.  When you are on such a diet, it is 
so hard to think of not eating against your body’s desire 
for food.  Such a discipline gives you just a little 
feeling of how some people in the world have very little to 
eat.  You are much more spoiled in America where you have 
an abundance of food.  Because food in America is 
relatively cheap and plentiful, you at times take it for 
granted.  You can send donations to the poor countries or 
donate food to your local food shelves as an added penance 
or almsgiving for Lent.  Give thanks to Me for all that you 
have and pray that the hungry of the world will find 
something to eat.  At My spiritual banquet at Mass you can 
receive Me in Holy Communion and be fed with My spiritual 
food.  Some are also starved for My grace and My rest 
because their sins keep them away from Me.  It is this 



spiritual poor that need to be evangelized that are in the 
greatest need.  The body passes away, but the soul lives on 
forever.  Reach out to help both those that are either 
spiritually or physically hungry.” 
 
Wednesday, March 7, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, the sun’s presence in your 
lives is a free gift of light and warmth that counteracts 
the darkness and cold of space.  Man prides himself with 
his own lights and heaters, but they pale in comparison to 
My natural creation, even though the sun is millions of 
miles away from the earth.  Even if you watch the shadows 
of the sun, you can see how fast your time, measured in 
daylight hours, moves by you.  These images of light and 
warmth in the physical world are a parallel in the 
spiritual world, where My Light of grace disperses the 
darkness of evil, and My love warms all of your icy cold 
hearts.  You will see a great Light so bright in heaven 
where there is no darkness compared to hell and purgatory 
that are grey and dingy.  In My Era of Peace you will also 
see a constant light and warm temperatures.  Rejoice where 
you have My Presence, because I am the Light of the world 
and the love of your life.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, your oil price is so high that 
it is encouraging more oil companies to keep searching for 
new deposits of oil offshore.  There is a lot more risk to 
offshore drilling because the rigs can be destroyed by 
hurricanes and they cost millions of dollars to build and 
find oil.  As various countries become more industrialized 
as China, there is  a larger demand for fuels.  Most of 
your energy is derived from fossil fuels and now even 
ethanol.  Very little effort goes into non-burning sources 
which is why you have so much pollution from your vehicles 
and power plants.  Man will continue to use cheap, 
available fuels until either the pollution or the lack of 
resources  causes him to change.  The disappearing ice 
packs is one sign to some that weather patterns are 
changing and some scientists see a link to increasing green 
house gases.  Man needs to see that the constant burning of 
fuels and the cutting down of the rainforests does have 
some effect on your earthly environment.  The earth is 
large, but it does have a finite ecosystem that needs to be 
preserved for future generations.  If man upsets My 
delicate balance of nature, then I will need to intervene 
and renew the earth.  You will see this happen when I will 
cleanse the earth of all evil and bring about My Era of 
Peace.” 



 
Thursday, March 8, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I realize that transportation 
is needed to get your groceries and other needs.  It is how 
much money that you spend on your vehicles that makes them 
a luxury item.  Those, who are poorer, have to buy old used 
cars and put up with more repairs.  Here in America it is 
easy to forget the older years when fewer people could even 
afford a car.  The richer nations do have a higher standard 
of living, but even in America because of your wars and 
shipping jobs out of your country, you will be in decline.  
I have told you in the Scriptures that it is harder for the 
rich man to make it into heaven because the rich do not see 
themselves as dependent on Me for everything.  The poor and 
those, who consecrate everything to Me, do not let money 
and earthly things come before My love and dependence.  So 
do not let the things of this world become as idols before 
Me.  I, only, am the One that you should worship and love.  
You cannot love inanimate objects because your soul is 
spiritual and it is only focused on love of Me and other 
persons.  This is why your charity for others should be 
more important to you than a new car or other objects.  The 
more, that you love God and your neighbor, the closer  you 
are to heaven.     
 
Friday, March 9, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many Scripture 
passages in the Old Testament that were a foretelling of 
how I would suffer and die for all of mankind’s sins. 
(Isaiah 42:3) ‘A bruised reed he shall not break, and a 
smoldering wick he shall not quench.’  When I was scourged 
and crucified on the cross, I was a broken man by My 
sufferings, but I trusted in My heavenly Father that He 
would not abandon Me.  Many times My faithful people are 
broken as well by the trials and sufferings of daily life.  
You are each sharing in My suffering on the cross.  You 
need to accept your brokenness of suffering so you can be 
cleansed of your earthly desires and made ready for your 
entry into heaven.  You are all dependent on Me for 
everything.  Trust in Me to provide for all of your needs 
here on earth and for the grace that you need to endure the 
temptations of the evil one.  I will protect you from 
physical harm and spiritual loss of your soul.  Remain 
faithful to Me in love and obedience to My Commandments.  
As you contemplate My Passion and Death during Lent, you 
can understand more how each of you should accept your own 
personal suffering in imitation of My life.  Those, who 



suffer and offer it up to Me, will receive their great 
reward in heaven.”  
Saturday, March 10, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel of the 
Parable of the Prodigal Son you all can see yourselves as a 
sinner or the self-righteous son.  But I am like the father 
with My abundant mercy that forgives your sins and welcomes 
you back into My abundant graces.  I consoled the older son 
as I do with some faithful who do not understand My mercy 
for the most grievous of sinners.  (Luke 15:32) ‘But now we 
must celebrate and rejoice, because your brother was dead 
and has come to life again: he was lost and has been 
found.’  It is comforting to know that I will always take 
back any repentant sinner.  So feel free to come to Me in 
Confession at any time, and your sins can be cleansed by 
the absolution of the priest.  Once you are brought back to 
My grace, then you will be worthy to come to My Eucharistic 
Banquet as in the vision when you receive Me in Holy 
Communion at the celebration of the Mass.  Your inheritance 
is your gift of faith, so do not squander this gift as the 
prodigal son squandered his father’s property.” 
 
Sunday, March 11, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel about the 
fig tree you can see My mercy and compassion in trying to 
bring the fig tree back to life as the gardener, so it can 
bear fruit.  I have told you before that I have a plan or a 
mission for each of you that uses your unique talents.  You 
need to pray and discern what I want you to do instead of 
doing everything on your own.  There are some people who 
waste their God-given talents, and they do not bear the 
fruit of good deeds that I intended for them.  At other 
times jobs are not always available to use your talents.  
This vision of people coming to Adoration and Holy 
Communion is all about where you can come to Me for 
discernment and the grace to follow My Will.  By praying 
for My help in getting a proper job, or by asking My help 
to better use your talents, you can move forward along My 
plan for your life.  I have a plan for your physical life 
and I direct you to worship Me in your spiritual life.  
When you give everything over to Me in your daily 
consecration, I can mold you into the spiritual person that 
I want you to be.  I want all of My children to be like the 
fig tree that bears fruit for My greater glory.” 
 
Monday, March 12, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, these simple life scenes are 



how the saints lived simply and humbly.  The less things 
that you have in your life, the easier it is to keep your 
focus on Me.  Many monks in their monasteries lived very 
simple and quiet lives so they would be more focused on God 
than themselves.  Again, the more you talk about yourself 
and others, the less time you have to think about loving Me 
and praying to Me.  Praying takes time away from your 
earthly things, so prayer time can only be made by setting 
spiritual priorities above all others.  When you think 
about living a humble life, it means taking away your pride 
in things that you excel in.  Rather than bragging about 
your achievements, it is better to give all the glory and 
thanks to Me.  Another aspect of ridding your pride is that 
you are completely dependent on Me for everything.  That is 
why the saints gave up their money so they could be totally 
dependent on Me.  All of these monastic characteristics are 
meant to strip your earthly desires so your soul will be 
free to focus as much time as possible on heavenly desires.  
By perfecting your life in this way, you will be preparing 
yourself to be saints so you can enter heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is simplicity in many of 
the miracles that are described in the Biblical accounts.  
An example is in the reading where Naaman, the Syrian, was 
healed of his leprosy by plunging seven times into the 
Jordan River.  I healed sometimes using mud or just 
touching someone, but I usually healed their sins first.  
Many of the Scribes and Pharisees were upset when I claimed 
to forgive the sins of the one healed, as they considered 
this blasphemy because only God could forgive sins.  Even 
the motions of Baptism are quite simple with water, oil, 
salt, and a lighted candle.  Healings all come from Me and 
sometimes they come through an intercessor.  The person to 
be healed must have faith that I could heal them.  In the 
Gospel reading I emphasized that there were very few 
healings in the home towns of the prophets due to the lack 
of faith and trust in these healings.  Everyone does not 
always get healed when they ask, but faith and My choosing 
of the time can influence such healings.”   
 
Tuesday, March 13, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, the Ten Commandments are all 
about love of God and love of neighbor, and not just My 
rules of life.  When you follow My Commandments, you are 
doing so out of love and not intending to offend Me.  These 
Commandments are more than just regulations or duties.  
They are a way of life that I have given to Moses for 
everyone and every nation to follow.  Life among man needs 



some order, even as among the animals I have set an order 
of behavior proper to their species.  If you look out on 
your world of today with all of the hate, anger, and wars, 
you will see a great need for love in the hearts of all 
people.  Man has a choice to live in love or hate, so do 
not let the evil one influence you to hate, but listen to 
My words of love.  Love is truly an outpouring to everyone 
without any discrimination.  It is difficult to love 
strangers or those that you consider your enemies.  The 
more that you love people, the more that you will be 
reaching out to help them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, during Lent it would be most 
beneficial for your soul to give up something that you 
really like to do.  Some things slip into your life as 
habits, even if they are not sins in themselves.  The more 
you give up things that take up your time, the more time 
you will have to do things for Me.  If you are doing things 
for your own entertainment and not for Me, then these can 
be penances that you can give up for Me.  Many earthly 
desires are constantly calling on you for your time, but it 
is up to you to make heavenly things higher in your 
priorities for your time.  Time is an important gift that I 
give to everyone, but it is how you use this gift that you 
will have to make an accounting.  Every time that you can 
resist the body’s inclinations, the stronger your soul will 
become in following My Will.  That is why the more that you 
can deny yourself in Lenten penances, the more you will be 
able to improve your spiritual life.” 
 
Wednesday, March 14, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a wedding ring 
represents My love for My Church where My Church is the 
bride and I am the groom.  I have instituted My Church 
based on My teachings that I entrusted to My apostles to 
spread all over the world.  I came to fulfill the 
prophecies of the Old Testament and not to change the 
Commandments.  I came in love to encourage all peoples to 
love one another, even those who may persecute you.  My 
faithful need to witness to their faith in Me, and do not 
be afraid to speak out against the sins of abortion, 
fornication, and homosexual acts.  No matter how much 
people try to rationalize their actions, these acts are 
mortal sins that need to be confessed in Confession before 
you can receive Holy Communion worthily.  I have love, 
mercy, and forgiveness for all sinners, but unless you 
repent of your sins, you cannot enter the Kingdom of 
heaven.  Man chooses to either accept Me in love, or reject 



Me.  Those, who reject Me and will not repent, risk the 
eternal punishment of their souls in hell.  I seek every 
soul to their dying breath to be saved.  Focus on following 
My Will out of love,  and you will find your reward in 
heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, March 14, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a constant battle 
going on in the macro level between nations and on the 
individual level between the body and soul.  The devil will 
be tempting you until your dying day, and he never sleeps.  
He tempts you through your bodily weaknesses and appetites.  
Your earthly appetites are good in themselves to satisfy 
your hunger for food and appetites for procreation.  It is 
the excesses that Satan tempts you with in overeating or 
the improper use of the marriage bed.  You are in a 
constant battle between the earthly desires of the body, 
and the heavenly desires of the soul.  You are each given a 
guardian angel to lead you on the right path to heaven, but 
the demons tempt you to travel the broad road to hell.  
Satan also is constantly stirring up trouble between 
neighboring nations over religious and ethnic differences.  
This is why there is rarely a time of true peace, but only 
a lull between the next wars.  The best weapon in this 
battle is your rosary because prayer is powerful against 
the demons, especially the prayer to St. Michael the 
Archangel.  Use your rosaries to pray for peace among your 
nations, and use your blessed sacramentals as your 
Benedictine crosses as an exorcism medal against the 
demons.  Let My angels and Me fight your battle against all 
of the evil ones.” 
 
Thursday, March 15, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, life is too precious to be 
taken by killing in wars, abortions, or drive by shootings.  
Any taking of life is usually initiated by an evil force 
putting that action in people’s minds.  You know yourself 
how precious your life is and that of your loved ones.  Why 
would you let people kill your children or grandchildren 
without fighting to save them?  In war someone’s son or 
grandchild have their lives put on the line only to satisfy 
some political goal of the one world people to control 
other countries for their own greed for money.  My faithful 
need to speak out against this endless killing when it was 
only started on false pretenses.  Now that it is coming out 
how many American oil companies stand to profit from 
pumping Iraqi oil, the real reasons are showing their ugly 



face of blood money.  Is it not unusual that your 
government only goes to war with countries that have either 
oil or drugs to profit from?  Follow the money and you will 
find the best way to stop these one world led wars is to 
stop their funding.  The killing in abortion has the same 
monetary  value for the doctors and attendants that profit 
from this killing of My babies.  All of those, who 
perpetrate these killings in war and abortion, will have to 
answer to Me at their judgments for the blood on their 
hands.  Taking of life violates My plan for these lives, 
and their angels are a constant witness to Me what man is 
bringing on his own flesh.  One day all of these killers 
will pay for their crimes.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as people steer their boat 
down a river with the flow, it is like Me as I lead you 
down the path of life.  You may have to manage through some 
rough rapids, but you can call on My support to get you by 
the tough times in life.  Real life also has its ups and 
downs where you are tested by various events in your life.  
Trust in Me to guide you and help you through all of your 
trials.  No matter how difficult problems get, you can 
always call on My assistance.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, blessing yourself with holy 
water in making the Sign of the Cross is your way of 
starting your prayers to Me as you enter a church.  There 
are many reverences that you do to acknowledge My Real 
Presence in My tabernacle as genuflecting and bowing to Me.  
At the Mass representatives of the faith community bring 
the bread and wine up to the priest.  The consecration of 
the bread and wine into My Body and Blood is one of the 
most important parts of the Mass.  Receiving Me in Holy 
Communion is your opportunity to share some intimate 
moments with Me.  Treasure every opportunity to worship at 
a Mass whenever you can.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is good to have a proper 
burial place for every person to be acknowledged for their 
years on earth.  You have fond memories of the lives of the 
deceased, and it is good to remember them in your prayers 
in case they may still be suffering in purgatory.  At times 
friends and relatives may forget about where these souls 
are in their spiritual judgment.  Some assume they are in 
heaven, but you can still pray for them.  Even if they are 
out of purgatory, your prayers will always be directed to 
help other souls or other relatives that need purging.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is good to take some time 
out during Lent to make a retreat or visit a parish 



mission.  It is during these times that you can reflect on 
your life and where you need some spiritual improvements.  
The quiet time for reflection and Confession can be a great 
cleansing of your soul and a chance to seek My forgiveness 
and the forgiveness of those that you have offended.  
Contemplation and Bible study can help renew the vigor of 
your faith when you first came to know Me.  Retreats and 
missions give you a chance for renewal of your Baptismal 
vows of staying close to Me and rejecting the temptations 
of the devil.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come before Me in 
prayer, you are uniting our hearts together in love.  
Prayer comes from the heart and it is your sincere effort 
to follow My Will and My Commandments.  When you give 
yourself over to Me in total consecration, you are showing 
Me how much you are dependent on My care for you.  Do not 
forget to give Me some of your time in prayer every day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many 

saints that are close to many ethnic groups 
where they lived in life.  St. Patrick from 
Ireland is honored by many peoples.  His 
teaching of the Blessed Trinity in the 
shamrock is well known.  He has called on 
many to visit the homeland for the roots of 
many Irish people in Ireland.  You, 
yourself, were greeted there as well.  Many 
like these celebrations and it is good to 
have such wonderful role models in My 
saints.”  

 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen many funerals 
for all the military people that have died in combat.  
Their lives are memorialized for serving their country in 
giving the sacrifice of their lives.  Even though many wars 
are at times troubling in their circumstances, it is still 
an appropriate time to honor these service people.  It 
would be better if they did not have to die, but their 
deaths demand your respect for their young lives.  It is a 
constant prayer that I ask you to pray for peace in your 
world that is full of grief and turmoil.  Only by placing 
your lives in My hands can you be led on your path to 
heaven.” 
 
Friday, March 16, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, in years back you had many 
more artisans who made beautiful altars all for My glory.  
Today, you have very few such people and your churches are 
very plain and devoid of My beautiful altars.  Many have 



given My tabernacle less prominence in back rooms, and  My 
crucifix and statues of Me and the saints are no longer in 
the front of many churches.  These statues and icons 
inspire people to  imitate My life and that of the saints.  
My crucifix, especially in Lent, gives a focus on how much 
I love My people to die for your sins.  I have asked 
everyone to pick up their own cross of life and carry it to 
your own Calvary.  Whenever you suffer in this life, you 
are sharing in My suffering on the cross.  This life is not 
about constant entertainment and good times, but you all 
have to bear the trials and troubles of life.  I am always 
available to assist you, so you can call on My help 
everyday.  You will find when you place Me at the center of 
your life, that you can have an easier burden to carry when 
you do everything for Me.  Love Me in My Blessed Sacrament 
and give reverence to Me in all of My tabernacles.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, this battle going on in Iraq 
is more over a battle of wills between your troops and the 
insurgents.  They know if they can kill enough Iraqis and 
Americans long enough that America will tire of this fight 
and leave.  It is difficult to stop road bombs and suicide 
bombers because you do not know where or when they will 
strike.  Victory is hard to define more than keeping law 
and order between the two religious sects.  There may be 
some gains initially with more troops, but this does not 
guarantee peace all over.  At some time America will have 
to withdraw because you cannot be an occupying force for 
long.  Unless America leaves, it will be hard to have any 
peace.  A gradual withdrawal without a timetable appears to 
be the best plan without losing more troops and more 
billions of dollars.  Continue to pray for a cessation of 
violence and killing in this foreign land.” 
 
Saturday, March 17, 2007: (St. Patrick) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My message today is all about 
doing works of mercy in feeding the poor, clothing the 
naked, helping and visiting the elderly, and even seeing 
those in prison.  You have love for Me and you can share My 
love by helping others out of this love.  You also can see 
Me in everyone that you help.  When you are focused on 
helping others, it will take your mind off of your earthly 
and selfish desires.  There are some people that are lonely 
and could be lifted up by your kind attention to their 
needs, or even being a good listener to their problems.  
There are many ways of being joyful to others and even 
lifting them up spiritually by your inspiration and your 
evangelization efforts.  For those, that you can bring 



closer to Me, they will thank you for opening their eyes to 
the faith and experiencing My love.  When you have repented 
of your sins, and are close to Me in faith, there is a deep 
sense of peace and rest that comes over your soul.  Now all 
the trials of life are no longer so unsettling, and you 
have more to live for Me than just yourself.  Respecting My 
plan for your life is all about giving your will over to Me 
so I can lead you on the right path to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I feel your pain even as I 
endured more than you have.  It is hard for you to lose a 
loved one in death, but I experienced losing My foster 
father, St. Joseph.  You have to endure sicknesses and 
pain, but I was scourged and crucified on the cross.  You 
have been betrayed by friends and persecuted, but I also 
was betrayed by Judas and endured a painful death.  You are 
anxious about many trials, but I suffered the agony in the 
Garden.  You have had to take care of sick people in your 
family, but I healed and cared for many people.  In every 
way that you could suffer on this earth, I also have shared 
in your pain.  This vision of suffering with Me on your own 
cross, is how I want you to unite your suffering with Me on 
My cross.  Holy Week will be here in a few weeks, so you 
can see and hear of the pain that I had to go through to 
save all of you from your sins and to reopen the gates of 
heaven.  You do not have to suffer alone, but call on My 
help and offer up your suffering to Me to make reparation 
for your sins or the sins of another.  Help those around 
you who are suffering in any way as well.” 
 
Sunday, March 18, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, just like Adam and Eve hid 
from God because of their sin, so some people want to hide 
because of their sins also.  When you see people disguising 
themselves or lying about something, it is because they are 
trying to cover up their sins.  Certain drug and alcohol 
addicts lie to get money or cover up their bad habits.  
Many sins of the flesh and thefts are done in darkness or 
in secret to keep people from seeing their wrongful deeds.  
Just like the blind man who was in the darkness in the 
Gospel, My healing grace can forgive your sins and bring 
you into My Light so you can see and not be ashamed of your 
sins.  Do not think that you can hide from Me, because I 
see everything that you do in secret or in darkness.  When 
you are renewed in My grace, then you will be happy to 
witness to My love in the Light before everyone.  The more 
that you come out of your shell of sin, the more that you 
will be able to reach your full potential in all that I 



have planned for you to accomplish.  With My grace you can 
do much more than your little minds could imagine.  So 
share My grace with others so they too can come into My 
Light and dispel their darkness.”  
 
Monday, March 19, 2007: (St. Joseph) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is like a walk 
back into time when you saw very beautiful, exquisite 
altars built all for the glory of God.  People in older 
days would contribute money and even their time to build 
beautiful altars glorifying God.  Also with this 
underground entrance through an underpass, this vision 
represents how My faithful remnant would have to go 
underground for protection from the evil ones and from the 
split from the schismatic church.  In some refuges there 
will be some beautiful ornate altars to have Mass with My 
remnant priests.  I will be providing My sacraments for My 
faithful, even during the time of tribulation.  It may be 
difficult to find a priest at that time, so you may have to 
rely on My angels to bring you Holy Communion.  If you 
cannot have a Mass or Communion, then you could invite Me 
in Spiritual Communion after your praying a good act of 
contrition.  Trust in My help at all times, and you will be 
provided for in all of your needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who find 
themselves in a deep pit of debt that is hard to get out 
of.  Paying off credit card debt, and other loans can be a 
heavy burden without a good job or some financial help from 
someone.  Once a person struggles out of debt, it is a 
great euphoric feeling that the bill collectors are not 
knocking on their door.  It is the same way when someone is 
trapped in a pit of their sins and they are held down by 
their sinful lifestyles.  This also can be helped through 
My grace and the help of others.  If a person comes to Me 
and repents of their sins in Confession, miracles can 
happen to break the bonds of sinful habits.  Someone can 
evangelize such a soul with prayers, good example, and 
assistance with avoiding the occasions of sin.  You can 
help pull sinners out of their darkness of sin into the joy 
and light of faith in Me.  Whether a person is in a 
financial pit or a spiritual pit, there are ways to free 
themselves if they reach out to Me and others for help.  
Pray that these poor people can be saved and brought out of 
their pits wherever they are.  My faithful need to reach 
out to those who need pulling out of their problems.” 
 
Tuesday, March 20, 2007:



 Jesus said: “My people, this vision where you are 
being brought physically higher to be present at a Mass 
represents how you are spiritually on a high of your day 
when you are before My Real Presence in My Body and My 
Blood.  You take your Lord and Master into your own body 
when you receive Me in Holy Communion.  This is an intimate 
time to share all of your troubles and offer thanks to Me 
for all that you have.  This is the closest experience of 
heaven that you can have on earth.  This is why you need to 
have your soul clean of any mortal sin in order to receive 
Me in Holy Communion.  Wherever I am, it needs to be holy 
and perfect without sin.  When you receive Me, you receive 
the grace of My Eucharist, and it heals the wounds of your 
sins and helps you to fight off any temptations to sin.  My 
grace is the lifeblood of your soul and if you can receive 
Me daily, it becomes your spiritual daily bread.  This 
beautiful experience in sharing My intimate love is why you 
should encourage others to enjoy My graces that can be 
theirs in converting or returning to the faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, on the Easter Vigil there is a 
great ceremony of using a new fire to light the Paschal 
Candle and to imprint the five wounds on the candle.  From 
this one lit candle everyone lights their own candle, and 
the dark church is now bright with many candle flames.  
There was a darkness of sin brought into the world by the 
sin of Adam.  Now, I am the Light of the world because My 
Word and My grace dispel the darkness of sin, and all of 
those, who repent of their sins, can now be saved.  My 
coming into the world and dying on the cross for everyone 
has brought salvation for everyone wishing to claim My 
grace for their soul.  All of those souls, before My 
coming, were waiting in agony to be freed of their bondage 
of sin.  Now they are free as all souls of today can be 
free by being baptized and converted to a belief in Me.  
Baptism frees you from original sin on your soul that comes 
at birth.  Confession can also free you of your sins, and 
bring My Light of grace into your soul.  With My sacrifice 
of My life all souls can be washed with My Blood, as I am 
truly your Savior from your sins.  Accept My Light into 
your life as I have the words of eternal life.” 
 
Wednesday, March 21, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this mountain poking its way 
through the clouds in the vision is all about the promises 
and covenants that I have made with My people of the Old 
Testament, and the people of My Church in the New 
Testament.  In the days of the Exodus Moses received My Ten 



Commandments for living on Mount Sinai.  I promised the 
people of Israel that I would be their God and they would 
be My people.  I gave them My rules for a life that would 
lead them to heaven after My coming to earth.  Once I came 
on the earth I made many more promises and covenants on 
various high places.  I took My three apostles to the top 
of Mount Tabor where I was transfigured before them in My 
glorified Body as a precursor to My promise of My 
Resurrection in three days, and as an example of how all of 
My faithful will be resurrected as well.  I gave all the 
people a further set of teachings on the beatitudes as a 
part of the Sermon on the Mount.  This is even now called 
the Mount of the Beatitudes.  Another covenant was 
concluded as I died on the cross on Mount Calvary where I 
promised that My sacrifice was a means of salvation for all 
of mankind, so your sins would be forgiven and the gates of 
heaven would be opened.  I am the Lamb of God and My death 
on the cross was a ransom or the price of all of your 
souls.  All of you, who come to Me for forgiveness and 
repent of your sins, will receive eternal life with Me.  
This is the mercy and love of God for all people, and that 
is the most rewarding of all of My promises.  Your life 
here is a trial and a test to see how you can know, love, 
and serve Me.  For those, who truly follow Me and take up 
their own crosses for Me, they will truly see Me as I am in 
heaven, and I will welcome you into heaven at the final 
judgment.  Heed My promises and you will live a life of 
total ecstasy of peace, love, and rest in heaven forever.”   
 Jesus said:  “My people, today’s churches have much 
more modern lines than the churches that were built many 
years ago in Europe.  These older churches have turned into 
museums because very few go to church every week in Europe.  
The faith there was very strong at one time, but now it is 
very weak.  In the U.S. there are still a fair number 
attending church every week, but even your numbers are 
decreasing.  Your people need to have some solid teachings 
in your faith in order to pass their faith on to the next 
generation.  Keeping your numbers up will require good 
leadership despite the many scandals in the priesthood.  
Decreasing numbers of priests and members will also strain 
your finances to support the existing churches.  I have 
promised to support My Church even if My faithful remnant 
are fewer in number.  Trust in My protection and keep the 
faith every day.” 
 
Thursday, March 22, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, My message today is all about 



hearing the Word of God and keeping it, just as it is 
stated in the Scriptures. (Matt. 7:24,26)  ‘Everyone 
therefore who hears these My words and acts upon them, 
shall be likened to a wise man who built his house on rock.  
And everyone who hears these My words and does not act upon 
them, shall be likened to a foolish man who built his house 
on sand.’  My Word gives you a foundation for your faith.  
You can know all of Scripture verse by verse, but unless 
you take it into your heart and live it in your life, then 
they are just words in a book to you.  I give you My 
example of how to live by avoiding sin and avoiding the 
occasions of sinful places.  You cannot improve your sinful 
lifestyles until you are willing to reform your life and 
follow My ways.  Many like the comforts of their sin to 
please the body’s desires, but you should be focused on 
pleasing Me and your soul’s desires.  The more Scripture 
and spiritual reading that you do, the more you will be 
inspired to live a holy life.  This is why during Lent it 
is good to allot more of your time to improving your 
spiritual life.  When you pray, fast, and give alms, you 
are denying yourself to do everything for Me.  By living a 
holier life, you can keep yourself on the right path to 
heaven without any earthly detours.  Continue to listen to 
My Word and keep it.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, on Good Friday many parade 
through your streets behind My cross in a protest against 
the taking of life in abortion.  You have reverence and 
honor for the day that I died for all of your sins.  You 
even reverence My time of death at 3:00 p.m. in your Divine 
Mercy prayers.  This killing of My babies in America and 
other countries is calling down My judgment for these evil 
deeds.  The preciousness of life is not shared by all of 
your people, especially those that see these little ones as 
disposable.  Continue to pray for these mothers to have 
their children, and for doctors to stop accepting this 
blood money for abortions.  My betrayer took 30 pieces of 
silver for giving Me over, but these abortion doctors are 
also taking money to kill My babies.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people will be fleeing 
from your population centers into the mountains or rural 
areas where there are places to hide at My refuges.  The 
evil ones will be trying to kill My faithful and some will 
die as martyrs, but they will become instant saints.  
During the tribulation there will be famines, division in 
My Church, and mandatory chips in the body.  At that time 
your guardian angels will lead you to the safety of My 



refuges.  There you will find water, food, and shelter.  
Rejoice that I will protect My faithful  from the evil ones 
trying to kill you for your faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  it is good that you take time 
out of your busy schedules to sit down and make a proper 
examination of conscience in preparation for a good 
Confession.  When you come to the priest to confess your 
sins, you have contrition for your sins that offend Me, and 
you are seeking My forgiveness of your sins.  When the 
priest gives you absolution, there is a spiritual relief 
that you have been cleansed of your sins.  Give thanks to 
Me for forgiving you and go beyond your penance in making 
reparation for  
your sins.  Encourage your family members to come to 
Confession so they too can experience this joy of having 
their bonds of sin broken.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen drug busts on 
ships and at borders where thousands of pounds of drugs 
have been captured.  The drugs coming into America is a 
great crime on your society, but there are many people 
buying these drugs that make it profitable.  It is 
unfortunate that this drug money has compromised many of 
your government officials.  Drug smuggling could be 
stopped, but your efforts to stop it are only lip service 
because of the big business that it is.  Pray for a sincere 
effort to stop illegal drug use and the smuggling of 
drugs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the warmer weather of spring 
is returning, and many are anxious to get out into their 
yards to enjoy their gardening.  Others are ready for 
spring vacations on the beaches.  It is a joy to experience 
nature, but there needs to be an ongoing restraint of 
excessive drinking and sexual promiscuity.  Parents need to 
advise their children of proper behavior wherever they 
travel.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there has been much conflict 
recently between your President and your Congress over the 
withdrawal of your troops in the latest funding of the war 
in Iraq.  Many in your polls want the fighting to stop and 
the troops to start coming home.  This war has been going 
on for four years and the excuses for continuing further 
have been lies upon lies from those who make money on this 
war.  Continue to pray that this war may cease, and the 
killing of your troops stopped.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people are busy 
planning the demise of your sovereignty and your system of 
law in America.  Your soldiers have fought for your freedom 



in many wars through the years, and now your central 
bankers are planning a complete takeover without your 
representatives voting for this giveaway.  Your NAFTA 
Treaty and other trade agreements are the vehicle that is 
being used to confiscate your freedoms and force chips on 
your people.  This coming takeover is another sign of the 
coming tribulation when you will need to go to My refuges, 
or you will be placed in death camps for going against the 
new world order.  Have patience and trust in My protection 
until I will bring about My Era of Peace.” 
 
 
Friday, March 23, 2007:
 Jesus said:  “My people, Confession is a beautiful 
image for Lent because this sacrament is all about healing 
repentant sinners who are coming to Me in the priest to 
renew our love relationship.  If you truly love someone and 
you offend them, you are quick to seek their forgiveness to 
get back into their good graces.  The devil tries to put a 
fear in you of going to Confession, and he makes all kinds 
of excuses to put off going so you will forget to come.  
When you think about the priest, think of him as I was 
thinking of the father of the Prodigal Son.  I also, am 
waiting to receive you with open arms.  I love you so much 
and I grant many graces to each repentant sinner who 
returns to My love.  When you come to Me in Confession, it 
is like returning home to the love of your parents.  Most 
parents always have a soft spot in their heart for their 
own children, even if they have done some terrible deeds.  
Confession cleanses the sins on your soul, and gives you 
relief of your guilt as you are filled with sanctifying 
grace.  It should be your intent to avoid committing the 
same sins that you have in the past in order to improve 
your spiritual life.  It is best to confess at least once a 
month, but for those who do not go as often, you should at 
least fulfill your Easter Duty of confessing once from Lent 
to the end of the Easter Season.  Your preparation for 
Confession should include a proper examination of 
conscience of those sins that stand out in your memory and 
any sins of omission.  Do not purposely neglect to tell 
serious sins because of your embarrassment, but tell 
everything so your conscience is clear and free of any 
troubles.  Do not rationalize serious sins as being only 
venial sins because you should confess as soon as possible 
before receiving Holy Communion that could cause a 
sacrilege if you receive in mortal sin.  I love My people 
very much, but I cannot force you to seek Me in Confession.  



I have to wait patiently for when the Spirit moves you to 
deepen your love for Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are times when you want 
to support the underdog in a game.  You can be considered 
an underdog to Satan’s temptations, but with My help you 
can fight the good fight and win the battle for your soul.  
You may be naturally weak to sin, but by My grace you can 
be strong against temptations.  It is not easy to fight 
your bodily inclinations to comforts and pleasures.  It is 
a daily battle against the devil to stay holy and keep Me 
as the center of your life.  The more graces and talents 
that you have, more will be expected of you.  So do not 
waste your time on frivolous things, but work as hard as 
you can to bring souls to Me and keep your own soul holy.  
Rejoice if you can be like St. Paul at the end of his 
productive life for the faith when he said: ‘I have fought 
the good fight and I have finished the course.’ Then he was 
ready for his Lord to take him home to his reward.  When 
you come to your judgment and have your hands full of good 
deeds, I will say to you, well done My good and faithful 
servant.  Enter into My rest.” 
 
Saturday, March 24, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, you use unleavened bread for 
your Communion at Mass which is the bread of haste used in 
the Jewish Passover.  My Last Supper was actually part of a 
sadder supper that used unleavened bread and several cups 
of wine.  The Passover celebration is a re-enactment of the 
meal that the Israelites ate as the angel of the Lord 
passed over their house that had the lamb’s blood on their 
lintels, but the angel killed the first born of the 
Egyptians.  I am the Lamb of God, and it is My Blood that 
is spread over all of My faithful to protect you at the 
judgment from being lost to hell.  It is My Blood that 
cleanses your sins and makes you pure and worthy of coming 
to heaven.  You have been ransomed by My death on the cross 
that paid the price for your salvation.  As you approach 
Holy Week each year at this Passover time, remember how I 
suffered for you on the cross.  During the Consecration of 
the Mass  the unleavened bread is transformed into My Body, 
and the wine into My Blood.  When you eat My Body and drink 
My Blood worthily, you will have eternal life in you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am happy that you are able 
to be here at the tomb of My Blessed Kateri Tekakwitha.  
You have prayed to her many times to help your daughter, 
Catherine.  She is a great intercessor for healing.  She 
has a great love for Me and she died in witness to her 



belief in Me, even as she suffered from sickness.  Continue 
to call on her in prayer and she will guide you in your 
mission.  Many came to believe in Me through  the works 
that she did in her life.  Give praise and thanks to Me for 
all of those who are brought to Me as converts.  I have 
many of My saints and prophets that are evangelizing My 
people.  Give thanks for their lives and dedication as 
well.” 
 
Sunday, March 25, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, the light shining out from the 
cross represents My abundant graces that I shower out upon 
all the people.  To those, who accept Me, you have much to 
receive.  To those, who reject Me, My graces return to Me.  
I am always available to share My love with everyone, but I 
do not force Myself on anyone.  It is hard for you to see 
Me in agony upon My cross, but I want you to share your 
life with Me in your own sufferings.  You are here to serve 
Me and during Lent I am especially asking you to deny 
yourself and follow My Will completely.  It is difficult to 
consecrate everything over to Me because you like to be in 
control of your own life.  Yet, when you let Me lead you in 
complete dependence on Me, I will show you how I want you 
to live in holiness.  I call all of you to be perfect as My 
heavenly Father is perfect, but you must give up your 
earthly desires in order to have a complete focus on loving 
Me and serving Me.  Make good use of this Lenten time by 
your many acts of self-denial in all of your little 
penances.” 
 
Monday, March 26, 2007: (The Annunciation) 
 Our Lady gave the message: “My dear children, I want 
to thank the both of you for wanting to come to my church 
to celebrate my Feast of the Annunciation.  You heard the 
account from the Gospel of how St. Gabriel brought the 
message that I awaited all of my life to fulfill the will 
of my Son, Jesus.  I did not understand how this pregnancy 
would be brought about, but St. Gabriel told me it would be 
by the power of the Holy Spirit, the Third Person of the 
Blessed Trinity.  It was at that moment that I announced my 
‘fiat’ in answer to the angels’s request, and then I 
conceived Jesus in my womb.  I was God’s holy instrument in 
bringing Him into this world.  You all are called to serve 
God in the mission that He has planned for you since your 
own conception.  It is your choice to announce your own 
‘fiat’ that you will serve God in placing your will into 
His Divine Will.  By acknowledging God as your Lord and 



Master, He will care for you and lead you on your path to 
heaven.  My heart is one with my Son, Jesus’ heart, even as 
we were one flesh before He was born.  You also can join 
your heart with our two hearts when you love Jesus with all 
of your heart, mind, and soul.” 
 
Tuesday, March 27, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, today, in the Book of Numbers 
the Israelites were going through the Exodus from Egypt, 
and they complained in the desert for not having water and 
they were tired of the manna without any meat.  As a 
punishment for their grumbling, seraph serpents were sent 
among them that killed some of the people.  Then they were 
sorry for their sin against God, and Moses was instructed 
to mount a bronze serpent on a pole for those who were 
bitten to look on it, and be healed of their snake bites.  
The people of your day are spoiled even more and you 
complain to the doctor for the least little pain.  When My 
faithful will be called to My refuges in the wilderness, 
remember that you will be stripped also of your comforts 
and money in a modern day Exodus.   Take a lesson from the 
punished Israelites and do not complain about your 
accommodations with no showers and only the necessary food 
and shelter that you will need.  This stripping of your 
earthly things will help you to come closer to your soul’s 
desire of sainthood.  If you are complaining now of your 
life, imagine what it will be like during the tribulation.  
The refuge living will be a shock to your current way of 
life, but it will be My protection of your soul from the 
evil ones that will be most needed.  When you see the 
horror of that evil time, you will be thanking Me for your 
deliverance, even as the Israelites thanked God for 
protecting them from the Egyptian Army.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, pray that your president does 
not get you into another war with Iran.  The latest naval 
exercises with your ships in this area could be a 
preparation for an assault on Iran.  The previous 
unprovoked war with Iraq, and the threat of nuclear bombs 
being made in Iran could be the same pretexts for another 
incursion.  Such a war could have dramatic consequences 
with the Arabs in general or with China and Russia who are 
arming Iran.  If your president continues to involve your 
country in more wars for his pleasure, then the American 
people will need to remove such a man.  If America 
continues to let the one world people lead you into more 
wars, then your fate of takeover and destruction are not 
far off.  Pray and resist these war plans while your people 



still can control your government.” 
 
Wednesday, March 28, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this snake turning into a 
skeleton represents how I have conquered sin for all of 
mankind.  If you are faithful in following Me and obeying 
My Commandments, you will be protected from Satan and his 
demons.  My power is much greater than these demons, so do 
not let their temptations threaten your soul.  Today’s 
reading (Daniel chap. 3) is a testimony of the faith of 
Sidrach, Misach, and Abdenago that would risk the fires of 
the furnace of the king rather than give up their faith and 
worship other gods.  This same steadfastness in the faith 
will be required also of My faithful when you will be 
facing the Antichrist in the tribulation.  You may be 
tested as a martyr for your faith.  You may be threatened 
with the loss of your family for your faith.  No matter how 
you may be tested, never give in to denying your faith, and 
never worship anyone else than Me.  Those, who die as 
martyrs, will have an eternal reward in heaven.  The day, 
that someone gives up their soul, will be the day that you 
will be condemned if you do not return to Me.  Trust in My 
protection and continue to work to save as many souls as 
possible while you are on the earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many Arab lands have oil 
deposits, but the land is very desolate and hard to harvest 
any crops.  This is an area of many Islamic states with 
some dictators or the rich that control these countries.  
Making war on these countries seems fruitless to try and 
change their ways of government.  Yet, some of your people 
are trying to force democracy on areas where it is foreign 
to their way of life.  Instead of seeking wars to gain or 
protect the oil interests in the world, it would be better 
to strive for a diplomacy of peace and co-existence.  
Certain Arab extremists want to control the world through 
their ideas of holy jihad against the West and all the 
infidels.  These Arab nations have enough oil money to 
secure many arms from countries like China and Russia.  It 
is better to live in peace and to pray for peace than to be 
seeking constant wars.  Trust in Me to protect My faithful, 
even when the  evil ones will use everything at their 
disposal to try and deceive  My elect.” 
 
Thursday, March 29, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, today in St. John’s Gospel I 
told the people of My day that before Abraham came to be,  
I AM.  This phrase ‘I AM’ represented the meaning of ‘God’ 



to them and that is why they tried to stone Me for claiming 
that I was God, which is blasphemy to them.  St. John’s 
Gospel is very clearly stating My Divinity in a man’s body.  
This can be very hard to understand My Incarnation as a man 
because they knew where I lived, but not that I was 
conceived by the power of the Holy Spirit.  My many 
miracles and My very Resurrection are proof of My Divine 
powers.  Even if it was difficult for My apostles to 
understand My Divinity, it also takes faith to believe in 
My Real Presence in the consecrated host and wine as it is 
changed from mere bread and wine into My Body and Blood.  
At the Last Supper when I blessed the bread and wine, I was 
performing the first Mass as I asked My apostles to do this 
in remembrance of Me.  This institution of the Eucharist is 
My gift of Myself to all who partake in My Blessed 
Sacrament.  I am truly present in the Host at every Mass, 
and that is why you need to be free of mortal sin before 
receiving Me in Holy Communion, or you commit a sin of 
sacrilege.  Give reverence to Me by genuflecting or bowing 
before Me.  Place My tabernacles in places of prominence so 
My people can praise Me and adore Me.  For I am present to 
you in every tabernacle until the end of time.” 
 


